COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2014/15 (NO 12)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Rooms, Cobham on 
Monday 17th June 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR S DYER

CLLR B SMITH
CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS

IN ATTENDANCE:
CLLR SAMIR JASSAL (GBC)
CLLR B SWEETLAND (KCC)
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



10 + Parishioners
Cllr Dymond opened the meeting by welcoming the new Councillors. All Councillors then introduced themselves and said a few words about themselves and why they decided to take on the role.
1. Apologies for Absence: None
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 18th May 2015.  All agreed and signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr B Smith declared an interest in a planning application recently submitted to GBC for his own property. As Cllr K Smith later pointed out, Cllr B Smith does not sit on the Planning Committee and was therefore not involved in the decision process when Parish Cllrs considered the application.
4. Parishioners Comments

Mr Glenister asked the Parish Council to consider asking GBC to add St Mary’s Church Room to the register of Community Assets. This would mean that the Council would then have the first chance to purchase the building should it ever come on the market. Also, he felt that it would help reinforce the feeling that the community values the building when grants are being applied for. 

Cllr Jassal said he would be happy to lend his support to such an application and said he would speak to the Officers in charge. 

Cllr Haig pointed out that St Mary’s Church room is an asset of the Parish Church and is an additional Church meeting place. Cllr Dymond agreed that the Church room is important to both the community and the church.

Cllr Booth asked how often the building is used, and everyone contributed to a discussion about the various local organisations that utilise the space. Cllr Haig explained that the renovation quotes vary from between £120,000 and £170,000.

Cllr Dymond concluded the conversation by asking Cllr Jassal to keep the Parish Council updated on progress.

A Parishioner asked the Council to ask the Planning department at GBC to contact the owner of the land at White Post Farm to ask him to reduce the posts outside his land to 1m, as previously instructed by the Planning department. This work was apparently started, but abandoned halfway through. The posts that were cut down still lay in the woods opposite and these also need to be retrieved and removed. Clerk to write to Planning dept at GBC.
Another Parishioner reported some damaged footpaths: 185, Copthall Rd – damaged style. Footpath 301 by Broadfield- top rail of the style damaged and protruding nail. The Parishioner also mentioned the footpath by the new churchyard on route to Batts Road being roped off. Cllr Dymond said she would investigate.
The footway outside Sandbanks in Sole Street has been badly damaged. A Parishioner asked whether the developer can be charged for damage caused during building work. Cllr Sweetland later confirmed that KCC can write to the owners. Clerk to speak to KCC.
Dr Haig asked what the official position of the Parish Council is re the Lower Thames Crossing. Cllr Dymond said that the Parish Council strongly objects to a new crossing close to the Parish. She also said there had been nothing new in the news recently and asked Cllr Jassal if there was any update. Cllr Jassal said he would ask for an update and send it in for the next Parish Council meeting. Clerk to add to July agenda.
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 
Speedwatch 

Gay Grimes said that the Speedwatch team, Parish Council and KCC Highways had met and talked through recommendations that the Speedwatch team had made. Zig-zag lines outside the Primary school and Meadow Rooms have also been recommended since the initial list was put together. 

Cllr Haig said that she understood the need for additional signage and measures within the village but hoped that the signage would be sympathetic to the surroundings.

Cllr Dymond said that most of the recommendations related to additional road markings as opposed to too much extra signage on stands.
Community warden, Steve Gray then spoke about how he has been supporting the Speedwatch team and explained that recently they had been using the speed monitoring equipment all day, rather than just 1hr at a time. Hopefully it will make people think and slow down. Unfortunately the camera is not working properly at the moment and at the last session was not recording any speed above 25mph. Gay said that another date could not be planned until the camera is working again. Gay also explained that there is currently a monitoring system in the village by the school – this is what the cables across the road are. It records speeds of vehicles and the direction the vehicles are travelling in. The police can then use this information to determine when and what time would be the best to set-up a mobile speed camera. Gay said that Cllr Sweetland had helped get the monitoring equipment but she felt that outside the school is probably the slowest point. 
Over-hanging trees at Sole Street/Jeskyns Rd junction. 

Bus shelter not cut enough – Clerk to follow-up
Hedge by Pilgrims on verge 

Needs to be cut back further – Clerk to report.
Lamp opposite the Meadow Rooms
This has been fixed and is no longer permanently on.

Posts by Lodge Lane

Cllr Dyer reported that work to replace these would start very soon. The posts will this time be concreted and bolted in to prevent theft. 
Logs in Lodge Lane

The Parish Council has asked Jonathan Ireland if he could assist with replacing some logs in Lodge Lane. He said he will as soon as he can.
Passing point on Sole Street

Richard Gagg has said that he will deal with this as soon as he can. The plan is to remove the tarmac and prepare the area with soil.
Post boxes

The Clerk explained that Lawrence Brown from Royal Mail had responded to the Parish Council’s email to say that the police have re-opened the case looking into the thefts. He has also agreed that the corner of Scratton Fields would be a good location for a replacement Sole Street postbox.  It was suggested that a possible location for a new post box in Round Street would be just into Whitepost Lane on the green where it is safe to stop. Cllr Gabbitas to speak to National Trust about what they wish to do regarding the post box at Owletts. Clerk to send Cllr Jassal the email from Lawrence Brown.
Cllr Jassal said that he had met with Sue Rowe and Ian Sapsford re GBC’s CAN grant for St Mary’s Church room. He said that they had put in a provisional application. He is supporting the application. 

Station approach
It was reported that during the community tidy-up day, Cobham Gardeners Society and a team of volunteers had helped clear the station and managed to tidy the land at the end inbetween the fence. However this is a short-term fix and the Parish Council will continue to try to persuade South Eastern/Network rail to re-position the fence.

Coppicing
The Clerk reported that she had checked with the Forestry Commission who had confirmed that the necessary permits had been acquired by the people coppicing in woodland by Ashenbank.
Pavement outside no. 30 Manor Rd

KCC Highways have also looked at this area but are unsure whether the tree roots are in the property of 28 or 30. To be investigated and a letter sent to resident(s) by KCC Highways.

Knotweed

Knotweed was discussed once again, as well as the various ways of dealing with it. There does not seem to be as much of an issue as there has been in previous years but it was agreed that the Parish Council needs to keep on top of treatment. The Clerk to send round a list of areas where we know there is an issue. To be added to/discussed at the next meeting.
Community Bus

The Clerk reported that we now have three new drivers for the community bus. Training is being organised, as well as the new rota for the July-September period.
Blue tarpaulin by Rookery Corner

Cllr Dymond said that the latest the Parish Council had heard was that the blue tarpaulin would be removed when the wall is due to be re-built in August.
Sign by Copthall/Dabbs Place Farm


At the March meeting it was agreed to have a sign made and erected by Cobham village green ‘Tollingtrough Green’. The Clerk reported that the quote for the oak sign was £305.00. Cllr Haig proposed the expenditure and Cllr Dyer seconded it.

6. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer explained that the surface in the playground needs to be looked at and possibly glued back into place. There are also some fencing repairs required, as well as repairs to the benches by the cricket nets and play area. He said he should have a quote for the work at the next meeting.
There is still an issue with dog walkers not cleaning up after their animals. It was suggested that the school children are asked to design some signs that can be put up. Cllr Dyer said he would speak to the headteacher. 

Footpaths

Cllr Dymond reported that the permissive path by Cobham College needs to be cleared at the end of the summer. 
It was also reported that the verges have been cut very badly by KCC Highways. Clerk to report to KCC. 

Planning 

20150215 Knights Place
Conversion of stables to 1 bed dwelling and detached garage.
CPC has no objection to this application on agricultural land, however it does raise encroachment issues on the Green Belt.

20150498 16 Manor Road
Conservatory to rear.
CPC has no objections

20150496 Burleigh
Entrance hall and open porch to front
CPC has no objections

20150102/3 The Ship Inn
CPC has no objection to the revised plans and trusts that the illumination will conform to the permitted standard to prevent light pollution.

Neighbourhood Forum
Cllr K Smith said there was no update and Cllr Sweetland said that the current format is not working in his opinion. He discussed this further later in the meeting.
Jeskyns

Issues with people parking just beyond the double yellow lines outside Jeskyns is causing a dangerous situation as the lines finish on the brow of a hill so drivers are forced to drive onto the opposite side of the road where they cannot clearly see if anything is coming in the opposite direction. Cllr Sweetland suggested that a good place to start in resolving the issue and possibly extending the lines, would be to request that the issue be added to the agenda for the next Joint Transportation Board meeting. Clerk to action.
Parking problems

Parking problems outside the school were also discussed. It was questioned whether parking at the Ship could be re-instated. 

Sweep’s hole pond

It was reported that reeds are growing back quickly again, affecting sight lines. It was agreed that an additional cut was needed. Cllr Dymond to speak to P Baylis. 
7. GBC 

Cllr Jassal reported that the remaining bin post has been removed at the end of Scratton Fields and that the Manor Rd sign is due to be changed mid-July.

With regard to the HGVs on A2 Sliproad to Cobham, Cllr Jassal reported that he has seen this area at night-time when the situation is at its worst. He reported that the footway is completely blocked with pedestrians having to walk into the road. Cllr Jassal said that the response that he had received from GBC/KCC Highways was not satisfactory so he had escalated the issue to the Secretary of State for Transport as the issue of inadequate lorry parking was a much wider issue than just that stretch of road. Part of the problem is that there are no yellow or red lines along that stretch so there are no specific traffic regulations to enforce.

8. KCC

Cllr Sweetland spoke more about the Neighbourhood Forum that he does not feel is working as well as it could. He is now considering a bi-monthly meeting that would be open to members of the public and would include Parish Cllrs, GBC Cllrs, all rural County Cllrs -with a proper agenda and a rotated Chair.
Cllr Sweetland said that there was no update on the Thames Crossing and no firm plans were expected until 2016. Currently there are two routes still being considered, with three variations for each route ie slightly different alternatives within the same area.

Speedwatch – Amanda Murdoch at KCC Highways is waiting for the Parish Council to get back to her on which recommendations we wish to take forward. He said that we need to add traffic management (whilst work is being carried out) to the costings. Cllr Sweetland said he had agreed to contribute between £3000 and £3500 towards the work. Clerk to arrange a meeting between Parish Council and KCC Highways.

Cllr Sweetland also reported on the Electoral Review in Kent that is currently taking place. He explained that there are currently 84 KCC Cllrs but the proposal only allows for 81. Gravesham would however retain their 5. He then showed Cllrs the revised boundary line. 

Regarding the issues with HGVs parking along A2 sliproad, Cllr Sweetland echoed what Cllr Samir said about there being a wider issue of lorries not having anywhere to park. He explained that in Dover they are working to find suitable places but of course this will always meet opposition from nearby residents. 

Childrens’ bus passes were also discussed. The cost has recently been increased to £250 but Cllr Sweetland said that it was still the most generous outside London. He explained that the actual cost of each pass is £588 so £338 is paid by tax payers. 

Cllr Arnott said that there is an issue with buses simply not turning up in in the villages. Cllr Sweetland said that the problem is that the buses are run by commercial operators and all they could do is continually chase them up. 

Cllr Sweetland said that the proposal for rounding off Manor Rd pavement has now been signed off and this is now in KCC Highways’ schedule of works. 

Cllr Sweetland concluded that he comes to as many Parish Council meetings as he can but explained that he represents 7 Parish Councils and there are often meeting clashes etc. He hopes that the revised Neighbourhood Format forum provides another option for Parish Councils to raise matters with KCC representatives. 

9. KALC

The Clerk reported that she had attended a Conference for Clerks run by KALC and would be working on updating documents and the website to ensure that the Parish Council is adhering to all new regulations. It was also agreed that the Clerk should order a Local Councils Explained book that has been recommended, as well as some guides for new Cllrs. Clerk to also circulate details of the Cllr Conference in September.
10. Correspondence

A local resident sent an email about a mobile home that has appeared on land in Cobham. Cllr Dymond will arrange to visit the site with the resident. Clerk to report to Planning dept at GBC.

The Parish Council has received an email from Dartford running club requesting to organise a road race running through the villages. This was circulated to Parish Cllrs and was debated. Ultimately the request was declined as it was decided that there would be too much disruption to residents and Church services etc. 

An email was also received regarding the bend in the road from Henhurst Rd into Jeskyns and the added danger of cars turning right into Dabbs Place Rd. It was agreed that the Clerk would request a mirror on the bend to aid visibility and also ask for the white lines to be re-painted. Clerk to action.
Another resident has sent a letter regarding litter in Sole Street. Clerk to reply.
11.Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Haig reported that a resident has asked whether a permissive pathway could be requested through the Orchards to allow people to walk from Rookery Corner to the Station. This is private land so would not be possible. 
Cllr Haig reported that a fence at the end of Battle Street, thought to belong to the Forestry Commission has fallen down and needs to be removed. Clerk to report to the Forestry Commission.

Cllr Haig also reported overgrown ivy by the phone box. Clerk to report.
Cllr Dymond reported that the benches opposite the school are being fixed.  Cllr Dymond also thanked all those who took part in the community litter-pick.

12. Any other business
Meeting dates and venues were discussed. It was agreed that the September meeting date would be moved to a Monday, and that all future meetings would go back to Mondays. As we can no longer use the Meadow Rooms on a Monday, the Parish Council have been considering other venues. Cobham meetings will now be in either the National Trust Barn at the end of Lodge Lane or the Sports Club.
13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by K Smith, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
20/05/15
EDF




 
£498.56

17/06/15
Clerk’s salary (June)



£250.00

17/06/15
Maintenance salary (June)


£130.00

17/06/15
KALC, Clerk Conference attendance
£72.00

Total






       
£950.56

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 10.05pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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